College Park Quarterly Meeting  
First Month 19, 2013, Palo Alto Monthly Meeting  
Opening Plenary 

Welcome 

Opening Plenary started at 9:30 am.  Presiding Clerk Eric Moon (Berkeley) welcomed us to this 220th gathering of College Park Quarterly Meeting and introduced the theme for the day, Generations.  He introduced Jan Turner (Humboldt) as Assistant Clerk, Tom Yamaguchi (Strawberry Creek) as Recording Clerk, Children’s  Program Committee clerk Delcy Steffy (Sacramento), and Teens Program Committee clerk Kathy Runyan (Chico).  Augie Brinker (Santa Cruz) and Anna Lichterman (Strawberry Creek) are the teen clerks.  
Roll Call and Introductions

Jan Turner led the roll call.  Members and attenders from the following meetings and worship groups were present at the plenary:
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The following attenders introduced themselves:
Kay Kerriden, Travis Staples, Don Bowles, and Ruth Paine of Friends House.  
Michael Love Santee, former clerk of Argenta Friends School and son of Mary Beth Orunamamu.  
Kitty Taylor Mizuno of Haddonfield Meeting, New Jersey.  
Alyssa Nelson (Davis), as Pacific Yearly Meeting Youth Program Coordinator.  
Andrew Secrest of Berkeley Friends Church and PacYM observer to Evangelical Friends.  
Laura Magnani(Strawberry Creek), as staff of American Friends Service Committee.  
Eric Sabelman (Palo Alto) provided information on arrangements and asked for volunteers.  There is a speaker system for those with hearing difficulties.  Eric explained the lunch and worship sharing arrangements.  
Delcy Steffy (Sacramento) introduced the children’s program and discussed logistics for lunch and other arrangements.  Older Children will stay to hear the Youth Pilgrimage report by Jayden Navarro (Santa Cruz).  Younger children left for the children’s program.  
Kathy Runyan (Chico) announced arrangements for the intergenerational dinner this evening.  
Augie Brinker (Santa Cruz) announced teens would have intergenerational games at a local park during interest group time.  
The clerk asked that announcements be given to Assistant Clerk Jan Turner.
Registrar Sandy Kewman (Grass Valley) will be available for late registrations.  
Quaker Youth Pilgrimage Presentation  
Jayden Navarro (Santa Cruz) reported on the Quaker Youth Pilgrimage.  The report is attached.  
He thanked CPQM Friends for the financial support he had needed to make the pilgrimage.  There were 28 pilgrims and four adult leaders, traveling to England and parts of the European continent.  This was a diverse group from different parts of the world with different theologies, both programmed and non-programmed traditions.  
He feels conflicted over how he can be a Quaker while finding he does not believe in a God.  He shares the personal values of George Fox and other Quakers.  He understands better how the Bible shaped their values.  
In response to a question, Jayden said the trip gave him a better understanding of the passion of George Fox, by being able to visit places Fox lived, as well as the prison where Fox was sentenced for his Quaker beliefs.  
We thanked Jayden for his report.  
More introductions:
Nate Secrest of Lake County Worship Group.  
Branna Holowell of Vassalboro Meeting, in Maine.  
Plenary I  
Nominating Committee  
Sara Tyrrell (Berkeley) brought nominations of Owain Elliott (San Francisco) and Bryan Runyan (Chico) for spring arrangements coordinators.  Both of these nominations will season until end of day.  She announced that Jeff Lockhart has resigned from the FASE Board.  
Friends House Report  
Kay Kerriden, clerk of FASE Board, introduced attending board members and residents.  She presented the FASE report, which is attached.  Highlights include: 
Friends House has signed 5-year contract with Pacific Retirement Services (PRS).  
PRS conducted a management audit and the findings of that audit are beginning to be implemented.  
The Skilled Nursing Facility is being expanded.  Licensing is expected in next few weeks.  Friends House hopes for improved outreach to the Santa Rosa community by providing outpatient services.  
Monthly fees are increasing 15% for current residents on April 1 and 35% for new residents after that date.  
Travis Staples has been hired as the permanent executive director.  
FASE is surveying people 60 and older.  Anyone over 60 can participate, even if not interested in moving to Friends House.  For a copy of the survey, email Kkerri40@friendshouse.org.
In response to questions on the fee increases, Kay noted that all retirement communities are being hit hard by the recession and the loss of housing equity.  
The percentage of Quaker residents at Friends House has been decreasing.  They are trying to maintain 50% residency, but it has dropped to 35%.  
They have property to expand for more independent living units.  Building near Friends House is much less disruptive than building on site.  
They realize it was a mistake to announce closing of skilled nursing.  They found they really need the facility.  
Quaker testimonies are the core values of Friends House.  Residents put together programs for themselves.  Interaction between residents and the board includes sharing seats on committees,  
With thanks, we accepted the FASE report.   
Ministry and Oversight Committee  
Clerk Elizabeth Boardman (Davis) delivered report, which is attached.  The committee has prepared guidelines for State of the Meeting reports and a clearer deadline for submission: April 15.  They working on a paper called “Challenge and Trust among Friends,”  available upon request.  They are working with Friends House during this period of transition to solidify its finances for the future.  They have established an ad hoc task force to clarify in writing what it means for our three corporations to be operating “under the care of College Park Quarterly Meeting.  Eric Sabelman (Palo Alto) and Doug Milhous (Redding) are the contact people on that writing committee.  They again heard concerns from Nominating Committee about the challenge of finding Friends to work on CPQM committees and the three corporations.  
Elizabeth Boardman provided information on the lunch and worship sharing schedule.
The worship sharing queries are:  
· Can you remember and then tell about a time when a Friend of a very different age than yourself said or did something which deepened your faith or your understanding of Quaker ways ?  
· When strength and Light are not enough, what resources do I use to recover or regenerate my spiritual practice ?   
· How can my Meeting or the wider Quaker Community support me in my spiritual journey ?  
· What messages have I received from past generations of Quakers, which still speak to me today ?  
Interest Groups  
The following interest groups were announced.  
Peter Trueblood (Strawberry Creek) will present ideas on green burials, in the library.  
Marie Fredell (Berkeley) will present Varieties of Spiritual Experience, in the meeting room.  
A presentation on Friends House will meet in the dining room.  
Teens will organize intergenerational games in a nearby park.  
The assistant clerk gave announcements.  
Paper copies of 2013 CPQM Directory are available from Eric Moon (Berkeley) for $5.  
Mary Klein (Palo Alto) introduced herself as the new editor of Western Friend.  
The deadline for registering for PYM Representative Committee is February 15.  
Plenary II

El Salvador Service Learning Trips

Barbara Babin (Palo Alto) gave background information on the service learning trips and the El Salvador Projects, which have been sponsored by Palo Alto Meeting.  She introduced young attenders who have participated in previous trips.  Each spoke of how she or he benefited by the trips, including the opportunity to learn Spanish while teaching English and being inspired by those who remained nonviolent during the violent civil war.  
The next trip will be July 3 to July 18.  Packets are available at Palo Alto Meeting.  As there is no scholarship program for the trips, participants are encouraged to engage their monthly meetings and families to provide financial assistance.  
Barbara said she is also looking for someone to lead future trips.  
AFSC Report  
Assistant Regional Director Laura Magnani presented a report on the American Friends Service Committee.  AFSC has restructured its Regions.  More of the western portion of the US is now in one region, with 11 offices.  Sixty percent of work of this Western Region is related to immigration.  
Internships and fellowships are available for youth.  Projects have included painting murals, allowing young participants to depict their stories with painting.  
AFSC is working with high school youth on immigration issues, such as expanding the DREAM Act, and on concerns for the Middle East, including a boycott of companies that support the occupation.  
Green Burials  
Peter Trueblood (Strawberry Creek) provided more information on the green burials interest group to be held after Plenary II.  His interest started when he assisted a Strawberry Creek Friend with finances during the last years of her life.  She is now buried in Fernwood, Marin County.  Peter has been considering how Quakers might use existing properties, such as Sierra Friends Center, as green cemeteries.  He noted that Friends want more options on what to do with their bodies.  They want simpler, eco friendly, and less expensive burials.  A green cemetery could provide financial support for Quaker programs.  Peter is looking for other Friends who may be interested.  
Sierra Friends Center Report  
Doug Milhous (Redwood Forest) thanked Dorothy Henderson (Grass Valley) who is retiring after five years of service as head of Woolman Semester.  He also thanked Doug Hamm (Grass Valley) for 14 years of service in maintenance at Sierra Friends Center and Lynne Henderson, Dorothy’s mother, a longtime supporter of the school.  
Marjorie Fox, the new head of school, is now at Sierra Friends Center, getting ready for the new semester.  She was unable to attend today’s meeting, but she plans to attend future quarterly meetings.  
An event honoring Dorothy Henderson as head of school will be held at Sierra Friends Center on February 2, 5-9 pm at Sierra Friends Center.  The event will start with a meeting for worship.  
The Henderson Scholarship Fund was also announced.  Contributions will be matched up to $20,000.  
In recognition of the contributions by Dorothy and Doug, the clerk asked for a short period of silence.  Before going into the silence, Dorothy reminded us that Sierra Friends Center is still in debt for $78,000, but she is optimistic that debt will be paid off.  
We then settled into a period of silent worship, thanking Dorothy and Doug for their service.  
Nominating Committee  
Sarah Tyrell noted that Steve Birdlebough (Redwood Forest) had joined the FASE board to complete a one-year term.  
Nominating Committee created a poster of the names of all of those who have served on a CPQM committee in the past.  If you have a leading to serve, talk to Nominating Committee.  
Treasurer’s Report  
Treasurer Paul Harris gave the report, which is attached.  
Archivist Report  
Archivist Eric Sabelman (Palo Alto) reminded us that the archives are in a room in the basement of San Francisco Meeting.  It is in our interest that our stories are not lost.  There are policies for accepting new acquisitions, and the guidelines will be posted on the CPQM website.  
Assistant Clerk read announcements.  
Mini-grant applications for Unity with Nature Committee to promote green meetinghouses are on the PYM web site.  
Plenary III
Nominating Committee  
The clerk reported no concerns were brought to Nominating Committee, concerning nominations brought earlier.  The nominations of Owain Elliott (San Francisco) and Bryan Runyan (Chico) as spring arrangements coordinators were approved.  
Registrar’s Report  
Sandy Kewman (Grass Valley) thanked Carol Fuller for assistance.  Attendance included 14 children, 18 teens, 2 FAPs, one teacher’s assistant, and 128 adults.  
Teen Program  
The teen clerks read their report.  After their business meeting, they joined worship sharing with adults.  They later enjoyed intergenerational games.  Later, they plan an intergenerational meal, followed by ice skating.  
Minutes were read and approved.  One Friend noted that the years of Dorothy Henderson’s and Doug Hamm’s service extended longer than those stated in the minutes.  
Bob Runyan filled in as assistant clerk and read announcements.  
The clerk invited us to return to the Spring session, at Ben Lomond Quaker Center from May 17 to May 19, 2013.  
Delcy Steffy (Sacramento) brought in the children who read their report on the day’s activities. These included playing in the intergenerational games, eating homemade cornbread with honey butter, and building castles.  
Plenary III ended at 5:30 pm will a period of silent worship.  
Respectfully submitted,



Signed,

Tom Yamaguchi, Recording Clerk


Eric Moon, Presiding Clerk

Attachments:

Quaker Youth Pilgrimage Report  
Ministry and Oversight Committee Report  
Treasurer’s Report  
Membership Quotas Report  
